[image: image1.emf]MINUTES OF THE 924th MEETING OF

THE FORESTRY COMMISSIONERS

THE TWEED ROOM, HILTON BY DOUBLETREE WESTMINSTER, LONDON
13 DECEMBER 2018
Present
Sir Harry Studholme (Chair), Mary Barkham, Julia Grant, George McRobbie, Amanda Bryan Ian Gambles, Jo O’Hara, Jean Lindsay
Also Attending
Edward Shephard (Items 5), James Simpson (Item 6), Peter Nixon (Item 7), PK Khaira-Creswell (Item 10), Kate Debley (Minutes) 
1. Introduction and Apologies

The Chair opened the meeting and welcomed everyone.  No apologies had been received.
2.
Declaration of Interest

The Chair asked if there were any agenda items for which any board member would like to log a commercial conflict or any changes to the declarations of interest published on the Forestry Commission website at https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/register-of-interests-forestry-commissioners. Two amendments for Amanda Bryan were noted as follows:
· Directorship of Isle of Eigg Heritage Trust had ended in December 2018.

· Amanda is now Head of Scottish School of Forestry, Inverness College UHI.

No other matters were raised. 
3.

Minutes of 27 September 2018
The minutes were agreed as a true record, subject to the following amendments.
The Minutes should record the meeting room as ‘The Bannockburn Room’.
Item 7: the second sentence of the second bullet point should be amended to insert the word ‘of’, to read ‘The question of the proper processes for involving and seeking approval of ministers had been fully discussed at those meetings and all the conclusions implemented, with no indication that the approach was inadequate or improper.’
4.
Matters Arising
There was one matter arising from the meeting of 27 September 2018. 
i) Centenary: book structure and staff engagement programme.
This matter was deferred to Item 10 on the Agenda ‘Centenary Update’.

5.
Governance Matters 
Future Forestry Commission Board Structure – Terms of Reference
Ian Gambles presented Memo No 20/18 ‘Future Forestry Commission Board Structure – Terms of Reference’ seeking the Board’s approval to the draft Terms of Reference for the board structure required for the Future Forestry Commission in England, along with a Scheme of Delegation to the National Committee.
Subject to Ian Gambles confirming the efforts made to ensure that the drafts comply with Cabinet Office requirements, the Commissioners approved the draft Terms of Reference for the Board of Commissioners, Forestry England, Forest Services as well as the Scheme of Delegation to the National Committee.

In relation to the Forest Research Terms of Reference, the Commissioners agreed that reference to funding and sustainability in the longer term for FR should be incorporated into the draft. It was also agreed that a further private sector Non Executive should be added to the membership of the FR Board in line with the proposed Memorandum of Understanding.
There was a wide-ranging discussion about the Terms of Reference for the Expert Committee on Forest Science. It was agreed that more substantive work was required on these and that they should include greater focus on the quality assurance role of the Committee, as well as its role as an advisor on scientific strategy. It was agreed that Ian Gambles would re-draft the Terms of Reference and return to the March 2019 meeting for approval.
There was then a wide-ranging discussion about arrangements for research commissioning, with concerns being raised about the depth of expertise required. It was agreed that Sir Harry Studholme would write to Tim Render at Welsh Government offering the Forestry Commission’s support.
Action Point: Ian Gambles to confirm the efforts made to ensure that the draft Terms of Reference and Scheme of Delegation comply with Cabinet Office requirements.
Action Point: Ian Gambles to amend the Forest Research Terms of Reference and return to the March 2019 meeting for approval. Amendments to include (i) reference to the longer term funding and sustainability of FR and (ii) that a third Non Executive be added to the membership of the Board.
Action Point: Ian Gambles to re-draft Expert Committee on Forest Science Terms of Reference and bring to the March 2019 meeting for approval.
Action Point: Sir Harry Studholme to write to Tim Render at Welsh Government offering the Forestry Commission’s support given the depth of expertise required for effective research commissioning.

Cross-Border Arrangements
Edward Shephard was welcomed to the meeting.

Jean Lindsay presented Memo No 22/18 ‘New Cross-Border Arrangements’ seeking the Board’s agreement to the proposed Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) for the provision of forestry functions on a cross-border basis. 
There was a discussion about the review period of the MoU and Commissioners agreed that the proposed three year period before first review was appropriate. 

The Commissioners approved the Memorandum of Understanding for signing on their behalf in April 2019.

Legal and Corporate Project Update
Jean Lindsay presented Memo No 23/18 ‘Legal and Corporate Project – Progress’ informing Commissioners of the progress being made to deliver the agree actions of the Legal and Corporate Project.
The Board noted the progress made to date and the assurance given.
Scotland Act Orders
Edward Shephard presented Memo No 21/18 ‘Scotland Act Orders’ updating the Board on:
a) The arrangements being made to transfer relevant FC assets to Scottish Ministers; and 

b) The changes to the Forestry Acts and other legislation being made in consequence of the Forestry and Land Management (Scotland) Act 2018.
Edward advised the Commissioners that the Orders are currently going through the Cabinet Office triage process and are on track to go to the Privy Council on 13 February 2019, laid in Scottish and English Parliaments on 25 February 2019 and finalised by 25 March 2019. 

There was a discussion about the potential consequences for the Forestry Commission if the Orders are not finalised before 1 April 2019. Edward advised that in relation to the s.104 Order there would be no vires to deliver plant health and research functions until this is finalised. The s.90 Order relates to the transfer of assets and there is a higher chance this could be delayed. Edward advised that if this were the case it is likely that a reasonable workaround could be found pending finalisation. 
The Commissioners noted progress and expressed their gratitude to Edward for all his work on these matters.
Edward Shephard left the meeting.

6.
Cross-Border Health and Safety Collaboration after April 2019
James Simpson was welcomed to the meeting.
James presented Memo No 24/18 ‘Cross-Border Health and Safety Collaboration after April 2019’ setting out arrangements being made for future cross-border liaison health and safety issues and best practice after April 2019.
James outlined proposals for a formal annual summit or conference for health and safety professionals from the public forest estates in England, Scotland, Wales, and potentially Northern Ireland and Ireland. The aim would be to draw together staff to share information on their previous year’s experiences and development of good practice. 

There was a wide-ranging discussion about the forestry sector’s safety record and the importance of acknowledging that, whilst the record is improving, it should also be viewed in comparison to other industries where it is still falling some way behind. It was agreed that the Forestry Commission has a major role to play in protecting the health and safety not only of its own staff and visitors, but also its contractors.

The Commissioners noted and endorsed the proposed actions, which will support continued health and safety collaboration between Scotland and England, and restated FC’s commitment to FISA as well as endorsed the proposal to engage with colleagues in Wales, Northern Ireland and Ireland.
James Simpson left the meeting.

7.
Forest Holidays Board Annual Report
Peter Nixon, the Forestry Commission’s nominated member on the Forest Holidays Board was welcomed to the meeting.

Peter presented Memo No 25/18 ‘Forest Holidays Board Annual Report’ setting out an overview of the past year for Forest Holidays.
Peter advised Commissioners of his two main conclusions in relation to next steps for Forest Holidays:

i) To strengthen the Forest Holidays brand in both the public and political eye.

ii) To exercise increased care and sensitivity in future development proposals.

Peter advised that in his view Forest Holidays continued to represent a sound investment for the Forestry Commission.
Peter Nixon left the meeting.
8.
Forest Holidays – Governance Review and FC Response to GIAA Report
Ian Gambles presented Memo No 26/18 ‘Forest Holidays – Governance Review and FC Response to GIAA Report’ updating Commissioners on the FC Response to the GIAA Report and the Forest Holidays Governance Review.
Commissioners noted the stage the process has reached and in addition agreed that Ian Gambles should share the FC Response with the devolved administrations.

Action Point: Ian Gambles to share FC Response to the GIAA Report with Bridget Campbell at Scottish Government and Tim Render at Welsh Government cc Trefor Owen as acting Chief Executive for Forest Enterprise Scotland.

9.
Future Forests
Ian Gambles presented Memo No 27/18 ‘Future Forests’ to stimulate discussion as to what the Forestry Commission should do to lead and influence action to increase the resilience of England’s future forests.
It was agreed that a leadership role on this issue falls under the functions and statutory duties of Forestry Commissioners.

There was a wide-ranging discussion and various points and suggestions were made, including:

· That efforts should be made to strengthen the Forestry Commission’s relationship with the Committee on Climate Change.

· That skills and knowledge play a crucial role in increasing resilience.

· That it is important to ensure the continuation of monitoring as well as plan new research.

· That decisions made now with the aim of increasing future resilience may run counter to the current priorities and commercial requirements of the sector.
· That lessons should be learned from the past and the Forestry Commission should not be too prescriptive about the way things should be done until there is further clarity and a more robust evidence base for the best way forward.
The Commissioners endorsed the suggestions in the paper that the Forestry Commission should take a proactive approach to this issue and that the Executive Board should make it a high priority in their strategic planning.
Action Point: Ian Gambles to take the issue of increasing the resilience of England’s future forests forward with the new FC Executive Board and report back to the Commissioners at a later date.
10.
Centenary Update
PK Khaira-Creswell was welcomed to the meeting.

PK verbally updated the Commissioners on progress on the FC England centenary programme, advising that the programme has now launched and themes are emerging to enable all stakeholders to engage in an inclusive way.

PK outlined several projects either in development or underway, including Rachel Whiteread’s artwork ‘Nissen Hut’ at Dalby, the resilience garden at RHS Chelsea, Writers in the Forest writer in residence programme and the Big Forest Find biodiversity project. PK advised that the centenary book is due to be released in September 2019.
Jo O’Hara then verbally updated the Commissioners on Scotland’s plans for the centenary and advised that a submission was currently with the Cabinet Secretary seeking his agreement for a potential programme. 

The Commissioners agreed the importance of England and Scotland making arrangements to co-ordinate commemorative tree plantings on 8 December 2019 in order to mark the centenary since the first plantings at Eggesford Forest.
PK Khaira-Creswell left the meeting.
11.
Reports:
a. Central Services
Jean Lindsay presented Memo No 28/18 ‘Director Central Services’ Report’. Jean advised that negotiations with Scottish Government in relation to Silvan House were currently stalled and that she had written to Bridget Campbell seeking her support in reviving these.
The Commissioners expressed their gratitude to Jean for all she has been doing to facilitate the establishment of new corporate services and to agree the future of Silvan House.

b. England
Ian Gambles presented Memo No 29/18 ‘England Country Report’ and this was taken as read by the Commissioners.
c. Forest Research
Ian Gambles presented Memo No 30/18 ‘Forest Research Report’ and this was taken as read by the Commissioners.
d. Scotland
Jo O’Hara presented Memo No 31/18 ‘Scotland Report’ and advised Commissioners that since the report there had been a successful prosecution for illegal felling.
12.
Any Other Business 
Commissioners agreed that all living Scottish Forestry Commissioners should be invited to the final dinner of the Scottish and English Commissioners on 13 March 2019, as well as the three National Committee Members for Scotland. Sir Harry Studholme would extend the invitation to the Scottish Cabinet Secretary for the Rural Economy.
Action Point: Sir Harry Studholme to invite the Scottish Cabinet Secretary for the Rural Economy to the final dinner of the Scottish and English Commissioners on 13 March 2019.
Action Point: Scottish Commissioners to invite all living Scottish Forestry Commissioners and three National Committee Members for Scotland to the final meeting of the Scottish and English Commissioners on 13 March 2019.
13.
Date of Next Meeting

14 March in Edinburgh.     
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